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July 25, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott: 

This letter transmits an ordinance creating a new, alternative resolution process to address fare evasion. The proposal to create this new process is in part due to an audit performed by the King County Auditors office in 2018. Currently, those found to have not properly paid a transit fare are issued a warning or an infraction. An infraction, along with the civil penalty is processed through King County district court. The existing process is intended to provide a deterrent, however, most infractions go unresolved. The audit noted that the current structure may have negative unintended consequences on marginalized communities, including homeless and other very low income riders who may be unable to pay fare, have little access to alternatives, and have no financial ability to pay an infraction. 

Through an internal review of our fare enforcement program conducted throughout 2017 and 2018, and as a result of this audit, King County Metro Transit (the “division” or “Metro”) engaged with community advocates and stakeholder organizations representing those facing housing vulnerability and other equity and social justice priority populations to discuss alternatives. This Metro-Stakeholder joint work group continues to consider various options, including the proposed alternative process contained herewithin. Consensus is that the alternative process will provide a deterrant while minimizing negative, unintended consequences. Stakeholders have indicated support, as well as a desire for swift action. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Moreover, the alternative process will advance goals outlined in the county’s Equity and Social Justice Strategic Plan (“ESJ”) and the county’s Strategic Plan. It supports objectives of: (i) mobility by providing more equitable mobility access; (ii) safety & justice by diverting people from the criminal justice system; and, (iii) health & human services by reducing disparities to create thriving communities.

The ordinance adds a section to KCC 28.96 and gives Metro authority to disengage from court adjudication of citations. The intent of this ordinance is to provide offenders an option to resolve the citation outside a court of law and no longer subject to debt collection and subsequent penalties. If adopted, this ordinance will support the county and Metro’s shared commitment to ESJ by providing an alternative process intended to minimize unintended negative consequences that may hinder the ability of Metro customers, particularly those with lower incomes, to meet their full human potential.  

Fare enforcement officers (“FEOs”) will continue to inspect fares, and when they encounter someone without proof of payment, they will instead issue a warning or a notice of violation.  The violation will not be processed through the court, but rather through an internal Metro process. To resolve the violation, customers will have several options for resolution, all of which are exclusive of any court involvement:  

(1) a substantially lower fee if promptly paid; 
(2) the opportunity to pay the violation fee incrementally over time;
(3) the option to perform community service with any Washington nonprofit, 501(c)(3)-qualified entity in lieu of the fee; 
(4) providing proof of registration for Metro’s low income fare program (ORCA LIFT) in lieu of the fee; or 
(5) mitigation via a telephone conversation with internal Metro staff to provide an opportunity for the offender to explain circumstances surrounding a violation and request a cancellation or modification of the fee. If the result of this conversation is unsatisfactory, the mitigation request may go to the existing Metro Mitigation Panel.
Metro will continue working with key stakeholders to refine these alternative options and to develop necessary partnerships to implement and communicate this process effectively. 

Anyone who does not utilize one of the various options to address the violation within 90 days will be placed on a pending suspension list. If that person is subsequently cited with a violation, they may be suspended from service for 30-days. At that time, they can choose to address the original violation in any of the aforementioned ways or comply with the suspension. Once the suspension expires, the violation is fully cancelled. The goal is to provide a definitive end to the cycle of violations and suspensions.    

Anyone suspended as a result of failing to address a violation may seek redress directly with the Metro Mitigation Panel. This panel represents a broad cross-section of the agency, and creates an equitable forum for a person requesting suspension mitigation terms.  

In addition, Metro utilizes the King County Hearing Examiner’s Office in the event a suspended person seeks a more formal appeal. The Hearing Examiner is a neutral arbiter, and opportunity for an independent process to seek relief.  

Metro recognizes the importance of performance management and remains committed to working with stakeholders over time to evaluatate and consider future improvements to the process. Additionally, though this alternative process represents an important step forward in reducing negative and inequitable outcomes, Metro recognizes that it does not address an underlying cause of fare evasion (e.g. lack of awareness, inability to pay, etc). This alternative process and the work with stakeholders is part of the broader 2018-2019 fares work program, aiming to advance policy objectives to, among other things, reduce barriers to transit use and advance ESJ objectives. The Executive and Metro will provide an update to the King County Council on the fares work program as part of the report on additional opportunities to make transit more affordable by September 27, 2018, as required by Motion 2018-0255. 

This legislation required an estimated 88 staff hours to prepare, costing $3,960. The estimated printing costs for this legislation is nominal. 

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. I urge you to adopt this important and necessary code change. This addition to code supports important fare enforcement work, while simultaneously recognizing negative outcomes of a system which creates a significant legal burden on those issued fare evasion citations.  
 
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Mark L. Norton, Superintendent of Transit Security & Emergency Management at 206-477-5916.

Sincerely,


Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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